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Kind Regards, 

Cr. Pauline Bantock  
Shire President 

From the Shire President 

Pauline Bantock 

A leap year gave us a bonus day in February. Did you make it count?  

 

My last 2 days of February were filled with meetings and training.  

 

Thank you to Councillor Woods, Lovelock, and Johnson for joining me at the training session on financial  

statements. It was a opportune time to refresh ourselves on our monthly financial reporting. The Australian  

Accounting Standards sets the format for the Shire’s monthly reports, and it’s become much easier to make  

comparisons across the sector when all local governments report in the same method.  

 

The Audit Committee met on the 28th of February, and we received an update on the Shire’s risk management  

procedures. Since our last update, the Shire has been striving to provide a solid platform where progress on the 

various risk treatments can be made. We have 15 risk profiles and progress is recorded in the risk dashboard.  

 

The 2nd budget review for 23-24 has been conducted with a conservative approach. Results continue to head in a 

positive direction with a current forecast surplus of $128,159. 

 

At the February Council Meeting, we established a reserve for unallocated monies to address the one remaining 

management audit finding from the 22-23 financial report. It’s a timely reminder that payees should include their 

reference number and specific details when processing online payments to the Shire. This will enable efficient  

reconciliation and reduce the need to allocate money to this reserve.  

 

Council was pleased to accept the request from the Mogumber Progress Association, to rename the Mogumber 

Library as The Janice Coxon Memorial Library, Mogumber. Mrs Janice Coxon was instrumental in the lobbying for 

the third classroom from the Mogumber Primary School to not be relocated as the other classrooms were. She then 

created and opened what is currently known as the Mogumber Library and Post Office.  

 

Council deferred the agenda item regarding the renaming of the Calingiri Federation Memorial Park to the Shire of 

Victoria Plains War Memorial. Community Consultation will be undertaken to ensure the community of Victoria 

Plains understands the sentiment behind the proposed name change and the item will be brough back to Council 

within 2 months.  

  

And on that bonus day of Feb 29th, I chaired the Shire’s Local Emergency Management Committee. We continue to 

lobby the telecommunication providers for a better standard of communication during power outages. We also 

continued the discussion on fit for purpose fire trucks and continue to lobby for equipment such as central tyre  

inflations kits.  

 

I hope you enjoy the cooler March weather. Gee wizz it’s been a hot summer.  
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From the Chief Executive Officer 

Sean Fletcher 

Hello From the CEO 

I have been on leave since the February Council meeting. We went down south to 
attend a wedding in Margaret River and then spent time travelling around the  
south-west region, noting much of what many local governments have undertaken in 
the last two to three years. One aspect that is impacting there the same as here, is the lack  
of water and the very dry conditions.  

Of course there has now been further major flooding in the Goldfields region and heavy rainfalls again in the north 
of the State. Our thoughts are with these communities.   

Economic Development Strategy 

As per my update in the last newsletter, the development of the economic development strategy is proceeding as 
required. An email has now been sent out to key stakeholders advising them they will be receiving a survey from 
Econosis to assist develop the Shire’s economic development strategy. The key stakeholders consist of community 
and sporting groups, the schools, first nations people, major employers and business owners. 

The purpose of the online survey is to gauge views on the opportunities and challenges facing the Victoria Plains 
economy now and into the future. Econosis will then be holding meetings with some of the key stakeholders and 
will also be meeting with Council and key Shire staff within the next two weeks. 

The strategy will include an implementation plan and will be aligned to take advantage of key funding  
opportunities.       

AROC - Dandaragan Workforce Housing Investigation Project 

A big thank you to those who participated in the survey to identify key worker housing needs across the Shire. The 
next part of the process is engaging with organisations such as the WA Police, WA Country Health, Western Power, 
the Department of Education and so on regarding their housing needs.   

The project group will be meeting shortly to review the survey data and also the suggested locations in each Shire 
for the development of suitable land and construction of dwellings. 

Corella Management 

As some of you may have noticed, the corellas are back in substantial numbers. At this point in time we have  
instigated a culling program to help address part of the problem. 

The President and I attended the recent AROC meeting that also had a presentation from the Corella Coordinator, 
Jacquie Lucas. This role is housed within NRM Wheatbelt and is funded jointly by CBH, WEROC and AROC. Jacquie 
was able to confirm the following developments: 

• 204 responses have been received re the Corella survey. No analysis of data has been undertaken as yet.  

• Focus since inception in October 2023 has been on meeting the requirements of CBH. A drone project has been 
trialled in some areas. All local governments now on board.  

• Preparing business case to apply for a permit to use Alpha-Chloralose. This substance produces a hypnotic  
effect by anaesthetising the animal’s brain. This means it can be used allowing the removal of corellas while asleep. 
Other birds affected will then wake up and fly away.  
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Confidential Matters 

When sending confidential matters to the Shire, 

please ensure emails are  

forwarded to 

reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

Labelled ‘Private and Confidential’  

Ordinary  

Council Meeting 

 
Will be held 

Wednesday 

27th March 2024 

Commencing at 2:00pm in the  

Calingiri Council Chambers 

Continued on from Sean Fletcher 

The corella project schedule is as follows:  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Feral Cats 

In the last month the Shire has captured and disposed of nearly 100 feral cats in two communities. This program 
will continue on a regular basis.  

Kind Regards, 
Sean Fletcher 
Chief Executive Officer  

Activity  Original Proposal  Actual Timeline  

Project initiation  March 2023  October 2023  

Develop monitoring framework  June 2023  April 2024  

Monitoring program – Citizen Sci-
ence  

September 2023 to 
December 2023  

November 2023-October 2024  

Analysis to determine long 
term options for action  

March 2024  September 30th 2024  

Local Corella Strategies developed  March 2024  September 30th 2024  

Strategy implementation  March 2024  October 2024  

Evaluate impact, refine plan, cultural 
assessment  

March 2025  September 2025  

Develop 3-year action plan  July 2024  December 2024  

Ongoing monitoring/ eval-
uation and improvement. 
Recursive feedback loop  

October 2024 -March 
2025  

March 2025-October 2026  

Final Evaluation  June 2026  December 2026  

mailto:ceo@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au
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From the Deputy Chief Executive Officer  
Colin Ashe 

Hello to all subscribers of the newsletter, 

My team is in full swing now for the new year and working towards a number of major  
projects. At the start of the financial year I predicted this would be a heavy year as we 
planned to do a number of activities, some of which have been left for to long and the  
imminent need for change is upon us. To their credit, whilst at times I’m sure they ask  
themselves ‘what are we doing this for’, for the most part they are handling the change extremely 
well. 

As per previous newsletters the major projects for my team includes the New Computer Operating system (ERP) and the Sport 
and Recreation Master Plan (SRMP). The former should not be under-estimated as to complexities, work involved and effort on 
staff (given normal operations needs to continue) but so far so good. Improvements and efficiencies are starting to crystalise 
and the more exposure, the better the outcome. 

Finance Update 23-24 

The budgeted activities for 2023-24 are progress well with the majority ahead of schedule or on track for  
completion. The Shire recently completed its statutory budget review and at this stage we anticipate a modest budget surplus 
and there are no indications of any capital works having to be deferred. As at the 30 Jan 24 the  
following progress has been made on Capital Activities: 

 

As per the separate advertisement, there has been a requirement to create a new Reserve Account to address a management 
audit finding from 2022-23. This is the last item to be addressed out of the seven (7) found from 2021-22. 

In Mar 24 we will start the budget process for 2024-25 in consultation with the Community Strategic Plan and some additional 
items we have since identified through 2023-24. 

Other Projects / Strategic Planning 

Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) – Records Management module in the new computer system has now gone live. Staff have 
had some initial training and although change can be daunting, I have no doubt once we get into a rhythm, there will be no 
looking back. There has also been some progress in the new meetings and agenda software and we are about to launch the 
new Cemetery on-line software which I think residents and ratepayers will be pleasantly surprised. 

Sport and Recreation Master Plan (SRMP) – Submissions for stakeholders closed on the 01 Mar and we had an  
excellent response (80%) of those invited to participate. The next steps will be further engagement with the  
consultant to discuss the results, themes, priorities and provision standards with a view to get a draft to council and  
participants and then ultimately place achievable goals into the 2024-25 budget. 

 

Activity Cost ($) Status 

Staff Housing Fencing 10,465 In Progress 

Depot Office Renovations 11,441 In Progress 

Parker Rd Bore 31,996 In Progress 

Calingiri – New Norcia Rd Intersection 156,525 In Progress 

Calingiri – Carani East Road 82,564 In Progress 

Mogumber-Yarawindah Road 2,462,490 In Progress 

Piawaning Desalination Plant 58,211 In Progress 

RV Dump Point - Bolgart 9,717 In Progress 

Kind Regards, 
Colin Ashe 
Deputy Chief Executive Officer  



 

 6 

From the Manager Works and Services  
Silvio Brenzi 

Kind regards, 

Silvio Brenzi 

Manager - Works and Services 

Contractors have now completed the 2.58km section of Toodyay Bindi-Bindi Rd 
through our Regional Road Group program. Works included 100mm top up with 
new gravel and then wet mixed in to a depth of 300mm with a stabilizing machine 
from Downer. This incorporates new material into the existing road formation to 
gain increased strength for an extended road life. Some sections required a cement 
additive at a 2% ratio to gain the required 98% compaction minimum standard. 

Fulton Hogan then completed the 8 meter seal with a 14mm/10mm rubber based 
seal over the weekend of the 9th and 10th March. Remaining work includes sweeping of loose material, line marking 
and white delineators/signage. 

Additional roadworks will commence the 11th March in Lambert St Calingiri to remove the tree root damage as you 
approach the oval entrance. This will be done by cutting the invasive tree roots and repairing the areas of road  
previously raised up. This will then be sealed with a 10mm aggregate over the trenched parts and a 7mm seal over 
the entire street. This will make the use of the road by all sportsground users a more pleasant experience by not 
having to drive over multiple speed humps.. Other streets will follow as funding becomes available. 

Bolgart Caravan Park has had the two tanks installed for the RV dump point and the plumber can now connect the 
pipework and access point. A tap and hose will be installed for wash down and clean up as is required by law and a 
automatic level sensor installed to notify of the tank level when emptying is required. 
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Kind Regards, 
Katrina Humphries  
Community Development Officer 

From the Community Development Officer  
Katrina Humphries 

With many projects currently underway at the Shire for 2024, one I would 
like to mention is the planning stages of our Sports & Recreation Master 
Plan.  

We have held three community meetings engaging our Community Groups to  
gather community input on future goals and projects. The feedback, input and  
engagement we received from the community members has been great to see and  

extremely valuable. 

 

 
 

 

 

Little Rippers Dispenser Bags 

We are currently trialing dog dispenser bags within Calingiri and Yerecoin for people to use when out  

exercising their dogs to help owners clean up after their pets. We have one dispenser unit located at the 

Calingiri Sports Pavilion and the other is located at the Yerecoin Wayside area. These spots have been 

chosen for the first trial as they are 2 of our most used dog areas. A little information about these bags 

from the Little Rippers website –  

We designed dog waste bags that are eco-friendly and compostable that don’t stick together in the heat. 

They are strong and made of plant-based materials. These bags not only work great for users, but they 

leave no micro plastic waste when composted, meaning they are great for the soil as well.  
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With much sadness, the Shire acknowledges the passing of our 2024 Community Citizen of the Year, Scott 
Metcalfe. The community of Mogumber and the wider district have been devastated by the tragic loss, describing 
Scott as an irreplaceable asset to the community. At 43 years of age, Scott had given so much to the Shire of  
Victoria Plains and it was with great pleasure that the Council awarded his Citizen of the year only a few weeks 
ago, during the Australia Day Breakfast Ceremony. The Shire sends our condolences to his family, friends and  
community.  

The following extract from the Australia Day ceremony proved the love and appreciation the community had for  
Mr Scott Metcalfe.  
 

This year’s winner is a behind the scenes worker and doer, who gets on with the job, without a fuss when things 

need to be done. He is a real asset to his community and the wider district. Someone who gives generously of their 

time to make a positive and lasting impact in the community. The list of organisations he has helped in  

recent years is long.  

When Scott moved to Mogumber it was definitely to the benefit of the Mogumber Community. His attention of  

detail, reliability, knowledge and practical hands-on approach are attributes a small community dreams of.  

Upon purchasing his property in 2016, and settling into the town, he immediately involved himself in community 

activities. He joined the Mogumber & Districts Progress Association, helping out (and organising them) at busy 

bees. He’s picked up rubbish on the side of the road verges, attended many meetings and lent a hand during their 

open garden fundraiser. In 2018, as part of the Progress Association’s fundraising effort, Scott took on a role where 

the community was paid to clean the toilets at the Mogumber Oval, plus empty the wheelie bins at Hall, the  

camping area and the Mogumber crossroads. He continued to do that job year after year, single handed for nearly 

5 years, including throughout Covid-19. Not only has this work provided considerable fundraising income for the  

association, but because of Scott’s steadfast reliability, these public areas have been maintained to a high level of 

amenity and tidy appearance.  

Scott keeps a regular eye on the water level in the Mogumber Emergency Water supply tank. He’s a great  

supporter of the Mogumber-Gillingarra bush fire brigade and regularly attends their meetings. He can always be 

relied upon to turn up at a fire and is often there keeping an eye on it till the end. During the 2019 Mogumber Bush 

Fire, he helped shell shocked landowners deal with livestock. He saw what needed to be done and took on the task 

before others had to be involved.  

Scott also involved himself in the Mogumber Outback Club. During their New Year’s Eve Rodeo, he happily  

volunteers during the 2 weeks of set up and pack down. When there are 3500 people in town and an unplanned 

situation arises, they turn to Scott the problem solver. He thinks outside the box and finds a solution. In 2022, Scott 

took the lead role in the Mogumber Arena Building Committee. He prepared scaled plans and organised the  

installation timeline to ensure the new arena was installed in time for the event. He brought his mini excavator 

along and dug 356 holes. He arranged the delivery of concrete and led the team through the build.  

Just as the arena project was coming to fruition, Scott threw himself into the next MOC project, the Mogumber 

Hub. He nominated for their volunteer board and is one of the 7 community members helping the Mogumber  

Outback Club through the renovation of a community owned and operated tavern. Again, his hands on skills have 

been invaluable. His day-to-day job as a concreter has certainly helped, but it’s his passion for the historical  

elements of the building which has helped the community restore and repurpose where possible. The result is not 

only a cost saving, but it has produced some significant talking points around the building.  

Scott can always see that something needs doing and when it’s within his power, he just gets on with it, without a 

fuss. The standards set by Scott often can’t be matched. If the job is going to be done, it’s done to the highest 

standard, which produces a lasting impact for the community.  

Scott is a community champion and a deserving winner of the Shire of Victoria Plains Community Citizen of the year 
award. 
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Left: Scott Metcalfe Preparing the 

arena surface and competitors area 

during the Mogumber New Years Eve 

Rodeo. 

Above: The results of Scott’s  

meticulous planning of the Mogumber 

Arena build.  

Mogumber Hub Board Member, Scott Metcalfe  

providing his renovation skills.  

Shire of Victoria Plains Community  

Citizen of the Year 2024. 
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ANZAC DAY 25th April 2024 

The Victoria Plains Shire advises residents that an Anzac Day commemorative service will be on Thursday 
25th April 2024 at the Shire War Memorial, Yulgering Road , Calingiri. 

The Chairman of the Victoria Plains Shire Advisory Committee, Gary McGill, invites any veterans or family 
thereof to contact him to discuss involvement in the service. 

He can be contacted on 0427287058. 

Further details in the April newsletter. 

Go to the community registration form at https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/KXPGYKK to register 
your interest. 

https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.surveymonkey.com%2Fr%2FKXPGYKK&data=05%7C02%7Ccandice.watson%40victoriaplains.wa.gov.au%7C2bc5bfec71bf40d8770008dc4162c7d0%7Cc7b71ef995374673b535f5d51761efa2%7C0%7C0%7C638457139757772508%7C
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Bolgart and Calingiri Cemeteries 
Digital Cemetery Platform 

 
The cemetery, by its very nature, is a place of quiet reminiscence, allowing family members to live on in the  
memories of their lost loved ones and aid in the grieving process. To further connect people with the rich history of 
the shire’s cemeteries and allow families to further celebrate their loved ones, the Shire has implemented a new 
digital cemetery platform. This system provides information about the Bolgart and Calingiri Cemeteries through an 
innovative and convenient experience for the public. The platform can be accessed through the links below. 
 

https://map.chronicle.rip/customer-organization/Bolgart_Cemetery 
https://map.chronicle.rip/customer-organization/Calingiri_Cemetery 

 
The system is a digital mirror of each cemetery, which allows the Shire to manage cemetery records and share 
them online. Users can view interments (blue), reservations (yellow) and vacant plots (green). With a user-friendly 
platform, the online system allows members of the public to access information about their ancestors. Using 
smartphones and other devices, it is easy to locate specific plots, search for individuals based on name or date of 
birth and embark on a guided digital walk to the precise burial site. 
 
The digital cemetery system also allows families to create a meaningful online memorial with “Life Chronicle” which 
provides an opportunity to share photos and a story of your loved one’s life, leaving an everlasting memory and 
ongoing connection to their lives and legacy. Interments with “Life Chronicle” stories attached are highlighted in 
aqua. 
 
The Shire of Victoria Plains is taking this venture one step further by accepting Official Stories to be attached to the 
plots. If you possess historical information from creditable sources, such as published books, you are encouraged to 
contact the Shire. By incorporating these official narratives, the cemeteries aim to honour the rich history of the 
region and ensure that future generations can  
connect with their heritage.  
 
Using a smart phone, users can visit the cemetery 
revealing hidden stories of families who settled in 
the area in the. The cemetery is rich in valuable 
historic resources and reminders of various  
settlement patterns with connections to the area’s 
original pioneering families.  
 
Life Chronicle submissions can be made directly 
through the digital cemetery system by clicking on 
“Write a Life Chronicle”. There is a small cost for 
submissions which is paid directly to the software 
provider.  
 
For further information on our Cemeteries, please 
contact the Shire Office during office hours on (08) 
9628 7004. 

https://map.chronicle.rip/customer-organization/Bolgart_Cemetery
https://map.chronicle.rip/customer-organization/Calingiri_Cemetery
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PROHIBITED BURNING 

 

Victoria Plains is now in prohibited burning season. 

All signs of fire call 000, for Alerts & Warnings  

visit www.emergency.wa.gov.au 

To be added to the Shire’s SMS list for Fire and Harvest ban updates please go to:  

https://www.victoriaplains.wa.gov.au/your-shire/services/emergency-management.aspx  

to register your details. 

 

Newsletter submissions are due by  

4:00 pm on the last Friday of the month. 

All submissions to be emailed to:  

candice.watson@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

Late submissions may not be accepted. 

If you would like your group to be included on this list please email reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

Nick and Troy from Harvest Road would like to 
thank everyone who attended our fire at the  

Mission Shearing Shed, New Norcia on Saturday 
10th of February. 

A quick response from many of you saved the day. 
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